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Statement by the minister for the environment Hans Christian Schmidt on behalf of the European Union 

Thank you Mr. Chairman.

Ministers, Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen.

On behalf of the European Union it gives me great pleasure to address the first meeting of the Parties to the Aarhus Convention.

It is only a little more than four years ago that the Aarhus Convention was adopted. Due to a rapid ratification process in a number of ECE-countries the Aarhus Convention entered into force last year. I take this as evidence of the firm commitment to the spirit and principles of the Convention throughout the ECE-area.

Mr. Kofi Annan, the Secretary-General of the United Nations has characterised the Aarhus Convention as a giant step forward in the development of international law in the environmental field. 

I fully agree with his assessment. I further believe that the Aarhus Convention makes an important contribution to sustainable development and environmental policy  - with a global significance. I refer in this connection to Principle 10 of the Rio Declaration reaffirmed in substance in the WSSD Plan of Implementation. And to the strong language on public participation in the paragraphs on good governance. The recognition of the Johannesburg Declaration of the requirement of access to information and a broad-based participation in decision-making is also important. 

Mr. Chairman

As you may well know the Aarhus Convention and its application is a very important issue for the EU.

The EU is presently working on transposing the Aarhus Convention into Community law as well as national law so that its principles will apply throughout the Union.

In this process a need for modifying several pieces of Community legislation as well as national legislation has surfaced and the Community and all its Member States have already improved or are in the process of improving their legislation.

It shows that the Aarhus Convention does not represent a weak compromise, as feared by some ministers and other stakeholders back in 1998. And it also explains why the Community and so very few EU-countries have been able to ratify up to now. But more EU-countries will soon follow. 

****

The Aarhus Convention constitutes the first international legally binding instrument for access to information, public participation in decision-making and access to justice in environmental matters. 

But we all know that agreeing to an environmental legal text is one thing. Application of the Convention on a daily basis is another thing. 

Application of the provisions and principles of the Convention is the very heart of the matter in relation to the success of the Convention. A success which will be judged by present and future members of the public in terms of the importance of the Convention and the contribution the public and civil society are able to make to a clean and healthy environment.  

I am therefore very pleased that the Convention has developed a strong compliance mechanism, which applies best practice from a number of fields. A compliance mechanism that allows for communications from the public to be brought before a Compliance Committee for consideration. And a Compliance Committee that consists of independent members.

However, in order not to weaken the Compliance mechanism, the EU hopes that no Member State, being a Party to the Convention, will need to make use of the limited possibilities for opting out of the provision on communications from the public. And I call upon other Parties to restrict themselves as far as possible in this matter. We also hope that if a country has a difficulty it will consult the committee and make use of its expertise.

In my view the Compliance mechanism fulfils the expectations expressed by a number of ministers and other stakeholders back in 1998. 

The GMOs were also not fully taken into account in the provisions of the Convention. Now we have developed guidelines. Furthermore we have a draft decision that calls for exploration of the options for a possible legally binding approach to further developing the application of the Convention in the fields of GMOs.

An agreement on Pollution Release and Transfer Registers is also under way. The PRTR-protocol can hopefully be adopted and signed on the occasion of the Fifth Ministerial Conference “ Environment for Europe” in Kiev in May 2003.      

We have developed a work programme and budget covering the next three years of activities. And we have also developed financial arrangements based on a voluntary scheme of contributions that can provide an effective and workable solution in the short and medium term. Hopefully the financial arrangements can be further developed in the years to come to ensure stable and predictable sources of funding and a fair burden-sharing system. 

****

A number of important draft decisions have been developed which will set the future course and ensure the proper operation of the Convention

I have already mentioned a few, but I can assure you that the EU fully supports all the decisions that we are going to take at the first Meeting of the Parties. 

One of the draft decisions is dealing with awareness raising about the Convention.     

It has been rightly said so many times before that awareness raising about the Convention is essential. People need to know their rights and public authorities need to know their responsibilities. The Secretariat and the NGOs that have done a remarkable job in the past will hopefully continue to work with governments and international organisations in the future. 

The future outreach and twinning by the Convention and its Secretariat and regional organisations and Conventions elsewhere in the world is also important. 

What really matters is making the principles of the Convention common knowledge. To achieve that is certainly not easy. But the Convention will only make a major difference when ordinary members of the public feel that the Convention belongs to them and works for their interests. I believe that we are on the right track. Thanks to the commitment of the Secretariat, the Parties and signatories and the NGOs. And I have noted with great satisfaction that the OSCE is actively promoting the Aarhus Convention in the NIS countries in order to enhance the involvement of ordinary citizens in shaping environmental policies.

We all know that a number of the decisions that we are going to make have financial implications. I take therefore the opportunity to invite you all, Parties and Signatories to the Convention and others to contribute financially to the Convention so that the Convention can reach out to the public and make a real difference to their daily lives. 

Mr. Chairman

Let me conclude by offering you, on behalf of the EU, my sincere gratitude for hosting the first meeting of the Parties here in the beautiful city of Lucca. Your hospitality is a mirror of the Italian Government’s enormous commitment and support both intellectually and financially, to the birth and youth of the Convention and hopefully also to its adult life. 

Few people have guarded the wellbeing of the Convention better than you have, Mr. Chairman, the chairman of the Preparatory Working Group and the Secretariat. Without the commitment of the Italian Government and those representing the government as well as the Secretariat we would never have achieved what we accomplished so far.

We look forward to continuing our co-operation with you all in the years to come.

Thank you very much.
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